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Shabbat-B'Shabbato – Parshat Bamidbar (Shavuot) 
        No 1575: 5 Sivan 5775 (23 May 2015) 
 

AS SHABBAT APPROACHES 
Divine Names - by Rabbi Oury Cherki, Machon Meir, Rabbi of Beit Yehuda 
Congregation, Jerusalem 
 
In both religious and nonreligious circles, it is common to speak about the 

Holy One, Blessed be He, as the "Supreme Force" ("Koach Elyon"). However, 
this concept is entirely wrong, for several reasons. 
 
The simplest reason for this fact is that any attempt to define Divinity 
diminishes the concept and distorts the truth, in the manner of, "for You, 
silence is praise" [Tehillim 65:2]. G-d is the source of all force, but He 
is above and beyond any such definitions. If we look in depth, we will see 
that the spiritual world that is linked to such definitions is sorely 
lacking. Force refers to the strong side, the one which is to be preferred, 
and not the opposing side. Strength crushes under its force everything which 
is outside of its own limits. As a result of such an approach the service of 
G-d becomes an egotistic interest, full of fear, without any love. 
 
As time passed and people became more and more accustomed to view G-d as a 
force with a desire for power and honor, the attitude of revolt against 
religion and faith grew, until it morphed into a denial of the existence of 
G-d. Criticism of religion enlists help from demands for normalcy and a 
desire for simple joys of life. These demands are basically part of the 
conditions for serving G-d out of a feeling of love, which not only does not 
subjugate man but even raises him to his full stature and gives his feet the 
agility of a deer. 
 
A relationship which stems from surrender to the opposite side is called 

"baalut" – meaning a relationship with a master – in terms of both property 
and in the connotation of the Canaanite god, Baal. In this week's Haftarah, 
the prophet gives us the following message: "On that day, G-d declares, you 

will call Me 'my husband' ('ishi') and you will no longer call Me 'my 

master' ('baali')." [Hoshaya 2:18]. This means that the vestiges of the 
impurities of paganism which you have picked up in your concept of Divinity 
will be shed, and they will be replaced by an era of pure knowledge of G-d, 
in a way that makes way for freedom and true awareness of mankind. 
 
Such a deep transformation in awareness must of necessity be accompanied by 
a number of crises, which take place when it becomes necessary to overturn 
the old patterns of thought. This entails the "shell" of atheism, which does 
not stem from a fall of mankind but rather from a demand for the appearance 
of a more refined brand of faith: "I will remove the names of the 'baal' 
from her lips, and they will never be remembered by those names anymore" 
[2:19]. 
 
The purification of the concepts of faith will in the end lead to a return 
to an awareness of the holiness of nature: "And I will make a covenant with 
them on that day, with the animals in the field and the birds in the sky and 
those who crawl on the earth – and I will remove the bow and the sword and 
war from the earth, and I will lay them down safely." [2:20]. 
 
The removal of the impurities from the concept of Divinity guarantees that 
the link to G-d will be eternal, since there will no longer be any element 
that interferes with its progress: "I will betroth you to Me forever" 
[2:21]. From within the pure faith, ethical values will well up which are 
combined in perfect harmony: "I will betroth you to Me with righteousness, 
with justice, with kindness, and with mercy" [ibid]. The result will be to 
build a world where the only activity of man will be to get to know G-d: "I 
will betroth you to Me in faith, and you will know G-d" [2:22]. (See the 
words of the Rambam, Hilchot Melachim, 12:5.) 
 
Rabbi Cherki is the head of Brit Olam – Noahide World Center, Jerusalem 
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POINT OF VIEW 
A Bit of Reality from Sinai - by Rabbi Yisrael Rozen, Dean of the Zomet Institute 
 
"This teaches you that scripture, the Mishna, halacha, tosefta, hagadda, and 
whatever a veteran scholar will teach in the future already exists, and it 
was all given as halacha to Moshe at Sinai" [Kohellet Rabba 1]. 
 

Seasoned Actuality 
 
All year round in this column we deal with reality, including political 

issues. What could be more interesting than to comment on the establishment 
of a fledgling and faltering government in Israel, and/or the appointment of 
ministers with a minimum of national experience? I could also write about 
the historic accomplishments of Rabbi Moshe Levinger, a sort of Kalev Ben 
Yefuneh of our generation, who we accompanied on his final journey on the 

day that I wrote this article. (Note that we might write "bal yefuneh," a 
hint of the fact that Rabbi Levinger strongly opposed abandoning any of the 
lands of Eretz Yisrael.) However, today, in honor of the day when the Torah 

was given, we will turn our gaze on halachic reality, about which it is 
written (in the quote from the Midrash above) that there is never anything 

novel – "Whatever a veteran scholar (who is this, anyway?) will teach... was 
given as the halacha to Moshe at Sinai." And there you have it: Mature 
Actuality... 
 

But first a word "from our sponsor" - This week, as every year close to 
Jerusalem Day (the state) and Shavuot (Torah), we published a new volume of 
"Techumin," Number 35. This consists of about 500 pages of halachic reality 
on subjects related to Torah, society, and the state. Fifty-five articles 
have been added to about 1,800 that appeared in previous volumes, written by 
prominent Torah scholars (I feel that the title, "senior rabbi," which is 
used by the press, is a show of excess pride) of the first class, and by 
others who have not yet achieved prominence – all of them have managed to 
absorb something new from Mount Sinai and felt a desire to publish their 
findings in Techumin. 
 

Recipes with Meat and Milk 
 
In honor of the holiday, we have pieced together for you, from the newest 

volume, some juicy samples of dairy halachot, as is fitting for the holiday 
of Shavuot, in order to fulfill the verse, "Honey and milk are under your 
tongue" [Shir Hashirim 4:11]. We will capture your interest for halachic 

sophistication by offering you, from this new volume of Techumin, a serving 
of meat cooked in milk (yes, you read that right!). Compare this to Rav 
Nachman, who gave his wife an udder soaked in milk in order to satisfy her 
desire to taste a combination of milk and meat (Chulin 109b). And what is 
our enticing menu item that fits this requirement? See below... 
 

(1) "Ben Pekua" – It is an accepted halacha (admittedly quite odd) that if a 
cow is slaughtered in the eighth month of her pregnancy and the calf is 

found to be alive, it is called a "Ben Pekua" and there is no need to 
slaughter it. It can be eaten in any manner, including even taking off a 
limb while it is still alive (Shulchan Aruch Yoreh Dei'ah 13), even many 
years later, and there is no need to check if it has one of the faults that 
would render a normal animal unkosher. And now, here is the most surprising 
part: The offspring of a male and female "Ben Pekua" (both of the "parents 
must be of this type) will never require kosher slaughtering either, and 
this includes all subsequent generations. (However, if only one parent is a 
"Ben Pekua," the offspring cannot be made kosher, even by slaughtering!) 
 

Rabbi Meir Rabi from Australia published a dramatic article where he claims 
that by definition a Ben Pekua is not cattle (but is rather the same as 
fish), and therefore not only is there no need to remove the veins in the 

hind quarter, one is even permitted to cook it and eat it together with 
milk! To come to this conclusion, the rabbi bases his ruling on a Torah 
insight by the Meshech Chochma, that our Patriarch Avraham served his 
guests, the angels, "a calf (literally, the son of cattle, or a ben pekua!) 
that was tender and good," from the womb of a pregnant cow, and he gave them 
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"butter and milk, and the calf" [Bereishit 18:8]. Rabbi Rabi went further, 
and acted on his ruling. Using this method he created male and female 
"sheep" and grew flocks from them, and he now has a culinary and halachic 
declaration – these animals do not need to be slaughtered, their veins do 
not have to be removed, their fat is not prohibited - and the rabbi has a 
long list of other benefits. 
 

However, modern rabbis do not accept this idea! In the new volume of 
Techumin, Rabbi Zev Vitman, the rabbi of Tenuvah (which sells milk, meat, 
and fish) vigorously opposes the novel ruling. Aside from the release from 
the requirement of ritual slaughtering (which is carried over from the 
mother or the grandmother of the calf), Rabbi Vitman disagrees with (almost) 
all the other conclusions. He finds no justification for defining the Ben 
Pekua as a "new and separate species." In addition, in volume 19 of 

Techumin, sixteen years ago, Sephardi Chief Rabbi Bakshi-Doron rejected a 
similar proposal that was sent to him by meat farmers on the Golan, fearing 
that it would lead to serious problems. Other prominent rabbis, such as 

Rabbi Shmuel Vazner and Rabbi Asher Weiss, warned against getting involved 
in this sophisticated and complex halachic problem. 
 
(2) We are thus left to search elsewhere for a combination of meat and milk: 

meat that has been cloned from stem cells! In a previous volume, Rev Tvi 
Reizman (a well-known businessman from Los Angeles who is also a Torah 
scholar well versed in matters of halacha and actuality) writes about an 
"artificial hamburger" which was created two years ago. This is produced 
from artificial meat made from stem cells of a cow which was not slaughtered 

or which was declared unkosher ("tereifa"). In principle, he concludes that 

clone meat is not real meat, and that it can therefore be cooked and eaten 
with milk! (The summary of the article includes many details which will not 
be repeated here. For example, the problem of appearances can be solved by 
proper packaging and declarations, as is done for soya milk.) 
 
However, my friends, I doubt that you should rush out after the holiday to 
search for an "artificial hamburger," in order to season it with honey and 

dip it in milk. Rabbi Yaacov Ariel opposes the idea in the new volume of 
Techumin. He concludes that such artificial meat can only be produced from a 

kosher animal, and that then "it will be considered meat for all intents and 
purposes, including the matter of cooking with milk." 
 
So, in the end we are left with the solution in the Talmud: Does anybody 
want some milk-saturated udders? 
 

LET YOUR WELLSPRINGS BURST FORTH 
Two Sources of Power - by Rabbi Moshe Shilat, Director of "The Torah of Chabad for 
Yeshiva Students" 
 
On the date of this Shabbat, the fifth of Sivan, as part of their final 
preparations to receive the Torah, Yisrael declared, "We will do and we will 
listen" [Shemot 24:7]. And "when Yisrael mentioned action before listening, 
sixty thousand angels came to each and every one of the people of Yisrael 
and tied onto them two crowns – one for 'we will do' and the other for 'we 
will listen.'" [Shabbat 88]. 
 
Are the two elements, "to do" and "to listen," each worthy of a crown of its 
own, which is why Yisrael received two crowns, or were the crowns given to 
the people because they first said "to do" and only afterwards said "to 
listen"? 
 

Identification is not the Point 
 
There is a question that is better known than the above one: How is it 
possible to put the "do" before the "listen" at all? The logical sequence is 
to first hear the requirements and then to perform the actions. The answer 
to this is that listening means to understand something in depth. It means 
to internalize and connect to something, as happens with the example of 

"Shema Yisrael." In technical terms, it is of course necessary to hear the 
details before performing an action, but nothing more. As soon as we know 
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what G-d wants of us we must do it, without any hesitation and without 
waiting to understand in depth! The acceptance of the yoke of heaven is the 
essence, and this is the preparation needed for receiving the Torah. 
 
After accepting the yoke of heaven, the time comes to begin to understand, 
to internalize and to make a connection. Then "we listen" and we can begin 
to identify with the elements that we have received. 
 

When do we Receive the Crowns? 
 
At a deeper level, the very act of understanding is part of "doing." That 
is, "we will do" is also based only on the fact that the Will of G-d is for 
us to make proper use of our logic and our feelings. If "we will do" is 
based on our own personal desire, we will be separated from G-d, as if all 
He wants is the action itself, while our personality seeks identification, 
something that is in our own interest. However, the truth is that our 
identification is part and parcel of G-d's will, but He wants this to come 
at a later stage, after we accept His yoke by actually performing the 
actions. That is the only way that our feeling of unworthiness will be 
separate from our personal and human traits and will reach "His level." At 
that point, both the "doing" and the "listening" will belong exclusively to 
G-d. 
 
One the other hand, it will become apparent that after we have found both 
our actions and our personality to be unworthy, G-d wants not only this 
feeling but also our existence and our independent personalities, which will 
search for personal identity. 
 
That is: Both "we will do" and "we will listen" are important and basic, and 
each of these elements is worthy of a crown, on condition that they come in 
the proper sequence – "When Yisrael mentioned action before listening." If 
they are not in the correct sequence, "we will do" does not lead to any 
action and "we will listen" does not lead to anything being heard. 
 

The Joy of being a Slave 
 
The early commentators write that when Moshe said to Yisrael that "you will 
serve G-d on this mountain," they wanted to know, "When will this service 
take place?" Moshe told them, "In fifty days," and everyone counted the time 
for himself. That is the basis of the mitzva of counting the Omer. The 
people of Yisrael waited impatiently for the time when they would become 
slaves of G-d! They wanted to have the privilege of being described by the 
phrase, "For Bnei Yisrael are slaves for Me, they are My slaves" [Vayikra 
25:54]. We put "we will do" in front of "we will listen" because of the joy 
that we felt in becoming slaves of the King! 
 

A Gift with the Appearance of Coercion 
 
The Tosafot ask why it is that after Yisrael declared "we will do and we 
will listen" it was still necessary for the Holy One, Blessed be He, to 
"overturn the mountain and hold it over them like a bowl" as a threat. The 
Baal Shem Tov (who passed away on Shavuot) gives a wonderful answer to this 
question: even if a person is in a situation where he has no desire to 
receive the yoke of heaven, G-d gives him the strength to receive the yoke. 
This strength was given during the events of Mount Sinai, when the mountain 
was held over the people. In addition to their willing acceptance of the 
yoke of G-d when they said, "we will do and we will listen," G-d forced them 
to accept His yoke, thereby giving each and every Jew an additional motive 
force to encourage service of G-d, and this motive force exists even when we 
are "burned out," without any desire or emotion. G-d gives every Jew the 
strength to force himself to observe the word of G-d, even when he feels 
total despair. The sequence of "doing" before "listening," our great 
innovation, gained in strength by the fact that it has gone beyond our own 
agreement and has become Divine coercion 
 
Chag samayach! 
 

FROM THE TREASURY OF CHASSIDIC STORIES 



  5

A Mirror, A Comb, and Proper Behavior: The Old/New Ruzhin Nobility - by Zev Kitzis, 
Kibbutz Hadati Yeshiva and Bar Ilan University 
 
People who are interested in Chassidic stories are aware that an endless 
number of them appear in various books, but that just as many stories are to 
this day passed on only by word of mouth and have never been written down. 
In fact, for the first hundred years of the existence of Chassidut almost no 
Chassidic stories appeared in print. Thousands of stories existed at the 
time, but they were all passed on orally, waiting patiently until the time 
was ripe to write them down, if ever. The same is still true today. Many 
stories are being created and told by word of mouth which have not appeared 
in any books. 
 
In this article I will present two such stories, which are perhaps the same 
story, told twice. As far as I know, these stories have never appeared in 
print. Both stories involve rabbis who are part of the Rozhin Chassidic 
sect, which specializes in royalty, magnificence, and nobility. I want to 
thank my father Rabbi Gershon Kitzis (who is the source for most of the 
stories that I know), Reb David Zibershlag, and my friends at the "Ruzhinet" 
internet forum for these two stories. 
 
Here is the first story: 
 
     * * * * * * 
 

This is about an event that took place in the beginning of the twentieth 

century in the Old City of Jerusalem. In the synagogue named "Nishess Shul," 

also known as Tifferet Yisrael, which was built by the Ruzhin Chassidim, a 

group of Ruzhin rebbes gathered to mark the date of the passing of their 

grandfather, Rabbi Yisrael from Ruzhin. 

 

One man who came was the Rebbe of Husiatyn, who had traveled from Romania. 

The Rebbe looked over the participants, almost all residents of the old 

settlement in Jerusalem, who, to put it mildly, were not outstanding in 

their traits of appearance and cleanliness. The Rebbe saw the dismal 

appearance and the unpleasant sight, and the stark poverty which seemed to 

have taken root in the very souls of the people. 

 

The people also looked at him – a noble prince, magnificent and quiet. And 

then, without a word, the Rebbe took out a comb and a small mirror from his 

pocket. In full view of the amazed looks of the "Yerushalmers," with their 

unkempt beards, the Rebbe looked into his mirror, combed his beard, and 

fastidiously arranged his pei'ot... 

 
     * * * * * * 
 
And now we jump to another Ruzhin story, which can be seen as a continuation 
of the above one.  
 
     * * * * * * 
 

This took place at the end of the twentieth century, in the lively streets 

of the neighborhood of Geulah, in Jerusalem. The entire neighborhood was 

decorated in a festive manner, in honor of the new and young Rebbe who had 

been chosen to replace his grandfather in the dynasty of Boyan, an offshoot 

of the main Ruzhin sect. The community had been without a leader for many 

years, and now there was great joy everywhere. 

 

On the Shabbat of the Torah portion of Yitro the young rabbi sat at the 

table to be in charge of the "Tish." He was surrounded by his own Chassidim 

and by many guests, who might have been the grandsons of the "Yerushalmers" 

in the first story. These people stood there looking at the young man – a 

noble prince, magnificent, and quiet. The Rebbe took a taste of the fruits 

that were organized on a tray and left the rest of the fruit to be 

distributed to the others. The excitement rose to a high pitch. Every man 

pushed the others, everybody trying with all their might to grab an apple or 
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a pear. Both people and fruits were crushed on all sides. There was a great 

showing of a dismal appearance and an unpleasant sight. The Rebbe looked 

around and was silent, and then he said, "This week we read about receiving 

the Torah. But proper behavior – derech eretz – came before the Torah." And 

then he rose and left the table. 

 

     * * * * * * 
 
When I think about the connection between these two incidents I can see that 
Chassidic stories are not historical incidents. Rather, they are live events 
that take place in the present, a constant link between the past and the 
present. When I looked this year at the image of the Rebbe of Boyan, from 
the second story, as he lit the torch at the grave of Rabban Shimon Bar 
Yochai on Lag B'Omer, with nobility and restrained happiness, I saw that the 
story is not yet over. It still lives, and continues to take place. 
 

A FAMILY NAMED "YISRAELI" 
Who is Happier? One who Receives or One who Gives a Present? - by Rabbi Yikhat 
Rozen, Director of the Or Etzion Institute – Publishing Torah Books of Quality 
 

Naama's Story 
 
"Shalom!" Imma cried out. She put some very full bags on the floor, and she 
turned to me, very happy: "Naama, look what I brought you!" 
 
I jumped out of bed, the book I was reading crashed to the floor, but I 
didn't pay much attention to all that. I ran to Imma to see what she had 
brought for me. But when I saw what it was, I stopped in my tracks. I asked, 
with some bitterness in my voice, "What, those bags again?" 
 
"There are lots of clothes here for you!" Imma said with great enthusiasm. 
"Skirts, blouses, and dresses for Shabbat! And lots more..." 
 
And I asked, "Where did it come from this time?" 
 
"It's all from Shira, my cousin. Her daughters Shoham and Sapir have grown, 
and everything here is in wonderful condition. She suggested that I take it 
for you, and of course I am happy to have it all. But wait a minute – Naama, 
why do I get the impression that you are not so happy about this?" 
 
I suppose my face showed my feelings. After I kept quiet for a few minutes, 
I got my courage up and I said, "Tell me, Imma, how is our situation with 
money in the family?" 
 
And Imma replied, "Fine." 
 
"Well, if that's so, why do we have to take old clothing from other people? 
What are we, poor people?" 
 
"Poor? No, of course not. Heaven forbid. If we take clothing from other 
people it doesn't mean that we are poor! The clothes are in good condition, 
it's just that Shoham and Sapir outgrew them and they no longer fit them. 
The clothes are just your size, why should they throw them out? Just to make 
sure nobody calls us poor?" 
 
Imma tried not to sound angry, but I could see that this argument upset her. 
I thought that maybe she was insulted because I had said that we are poor. 
So I said, "Okay, never mind," and I went back to my room without opening 
the bags. 
 
A few days passed, and the bags remained in a corner of the room, still 
closed. I was about to go to a Bat-Mitzva party for my friend. I stood at my 
closet and tried to pick something to wear. Should I take the dress with all 
the flowers? No, that was too small for me. What about the blue suit? Well, 
that would fit but only if I got a bit thinner. What about the green one? I 
never did like that. What should I wear? 
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Well, I thought, could it be that there is something interesting in one of 
the bags? I thought about it, but I didn't open the bags. In the end I put 
on the purple dress, which I have been wearing lately almost every Shabbat. 
It's nice, it's pretty, and it suits me. So why should I drive myself crazy 
measuring and trying on all sorts of other dresses? I have had experience 
with these bags – it would all be clothing that wasn't worth much, or not to 
my taste, or that would not fit me, or they would be too old or too fancy! 
We didn't need these bags of hand-me-downs! Imma should give them back to 
Shira or just throw them out. My closet is not a garbage dump! 
 
The next day I again went to my closet to look for something to wear. Wow! 
The closet was positively stuffed, but there was almost nothing there that 
was good for me! I simply had to organize all the clothing in this annoying 
closet! 
 
First I took out the flowery dress. I held it for a moment, and I remembered 
when we bought it for the wedding of my cousin Shalom. We spent hours going 
from store to store, until we found something that I really liked, that was 
modest enough, and that was within our budget. How I enjoyed that dress! 
Could I just throw it out? I had to think about this again. For now, I 
decided, I'll put the dress back in the closet, and we'll see later what to 
do. 
 
And what about the blue suit? Well, it was certainly not a good idea to 
throw it out. I only need to take off a little bit of weight, and then I can 
go back to wearing it again. I will keep this too for the time being. 
 
And here is my brown skirt. It really doesn't fit me anymore. But just to 
throw out something like that is not easy. It was very expensive, at the 
time it was very hard to convince Imma to buy it... 
 
And then, suddenly, Imma came into the room, and she saw what I was doing. 
Right away she understood why the pile that I had set aside to throw out was 
so small. She said to me, half a statement and half a question: "You want to 
get rid of the extra clothes, but it hurts you to just throw them out, isn't 
that right?" 
 
I nodded my head. 
 
"Well, then, how about if we give to Yasmin? That way, at least somebody 
will enjoy wearing them." 
 
"Yasmin?" And the idea brought a sparkle to my eyes. "What a good idea! She 
is a bit shorter and thinner than I am, and probably a lot of the clothing 
here will fit her!" 
 
Imma said, "And if something doesn't fit her, she can give it to her sister 
Sigal." 
 
I was very happy about this idea. It was now very easy to take out all the 
clothing that no longer fit me. At least I wasn't throwing them into the 
garbage! It will make me very happy if Yasmin and Sigal can wear these 
clothes! 
 
I filled a big bag and I even drew a big smiley on it, and I put it very 
happily into our car. Abba will bring it to them someday soon, and I will be 
very happy to hear from them if they enjoyed getting it. 
 
And when I got back home, I suddenly realized that Shoham and Sapir had the 
same ideas about giving me their old clothing... 
 
What do you think? Will I find some nice things in the bags that they sent 
me? 
 

***** NOW AVAILABLE: A new book by Rabbi Yikhat Rozen: "Adventures in the 
Rimonim Library." To order this new book and "The Yisraeli Family," in 
Hebrew, contact: 054-6340121. 
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(Note: The stories of the "Yisraeli" family are based on true events or on 
stories that could have been true.) 
Reactions and suggestions for stories: yikhat@gmail.com 
 

RESPONSA FOR OUR TIMES 
A Delay in Ending the Count of the Omer - by Rabbi Re'eim Hacohen, Rosh Yeshiva 
and Chief Rabbi, Otniel 
 

Question: It is well known that there is a custom to delay the Maariv prayer 
on the night of Shavuot in order to make sure that the count of the Omer 
will be "complete" [Vayikra 23:15], as the Torah demands. But what is the 
logic of this rule? After all, we have already counted the last day the 
night before! 
 

Answer: 
 

The Law of "Temimot" 
 
The Torah commands, "You shall count for you from the day after the holiday, 
from the day you bring the Omer Sacrifice that is lifted up, let it be for 

seven complete weeks (temimot). Until after the seventh week, count fifty 
days and bring a new Mincha Sacrifice to G-d." [Vayikra 23:15]. And it is 
also written, "Count for you seven weeks, from the time that the sickle is 
used to cut the standing crops, begin to count seven weeks" [Devarim 16:9]. 
 

"Complete" Weeks and "Complete" Days 
 
In Torat Kohanim, it is written that both the harvesting and the counting of 
the Omer must start in the evening and not be put off until morning, because 
of the requirement that it must be "complete." In the Talmud, Abayei says 
that there is a mitzva to count both days and weeks (Menachot 66a). This 
implies that not only the weeks must be "complete" but also the days. 
 
However, the above Baraita in Torat Kohanim refers only to the count on the 
first day. Therefore Rav Hai Gaon wrote that if a person misses the count on 
the first day he cannot continue counting (quoted by RITZ Ben Giat and the 
TUR). He feels that if a person misses the count on another day he can 
continue to count because for the other days there is no requirement of 
being "complete." 
 
However, other early commentators have expanded the need of "completeness" 
to include the entire count. The author of Halachot Gedolot (quoted by 
Tosafot, Megilla 20a and Menachot 66a) feels that a lack of completeness is 
a fault in the entire count of the Omer, and therefore anybody who did not 
count while reciting a blessing for a full night and day cannot continue to 
count, because he has not fulfilled the need for "completeness." This 
approach was accepted by the Shulchan Aruch (Orach Chaim 489:8). Rabeinu Tam 
expanded this principle and ruled that one who missed counting only at night 
cannot even count the next morning, because he has lost the "completeness" 
of that day. The Shulchan Aruch took this approach into account (489:7) and 
ruled that one who misses counting at night should not recite the blessing 
when counting the next day. On the other hand, some of the commentators 
accepted the need for "completeness" only with respect to the full weeks. 
Rav Hai Gaon as quoted by Shibalai Leket (234) feels that only a person who 
forgets one of the days of the Omer which is at the end of a full week 
cannot continue to count. Similarly, Beit Halevi (39) brings a very novel 
ruling – that one who forgot to count an entire day can continue to count 
the weeks at the end of each week. 
 

The Custom of Starting Early 
 
The Baraita in Torat Kohanim does not make it clear whether in addition to 
starting the count at night it is also necessary to begin at the beginning 
of the night. The Mishna Berura rules that one should count early, before 
reciting the prayer "Aleinu" (189:2). The reason given is that we should 
count as early as possible, in order to fulfill the obligation, "Let them be 
complete." It is not clear, however, if this is referring only to the first 
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night or if it means that the count should be performed early every night, 
to fulfill the requirement of "completeness." One possible source for the 
requirement is the wording of the Baraita, which says to start "in the 
evening" and not "at night," which is the wording used in the rest of the 
Baraita. There is a custom in Jerusalem to pray Maariv at the end of the 
first day of Pesach as early as possible (to comply with the need for 
"completeness"), but this is not done on the other days. And this custom has 
become widespread in many communities. 
 

Delaying Maariv on Shavuot Eve 
 
The TAZ writes that the Maariv prayer at the beginning of Shavuot should be 
delayed so that the count of the Omer will be "complete" (194:1). This is 
also written by the Pri Megadim and the Mishna Berura. This seems at first 
glance to be a very novel rule, since "completeness" is related to the act 
of counting, and on the evening of Shavuot there is no count. In my humble 
opinion, it seems to me that this implies that the mitzva of counting 
consists of not the technical act of the count itself but rather defines the 
first day as the beginning of the count. This would explain why lengthening 
the last day is part of the concept of "completeness" of the Omer. It means 
that each day that is counted should influence the service of G-d that is 
performed that day. Thus, until the seven weeks have been completed the act 
of counting has not been fulfilled. As we know, the act of counting is an 
expression of the labor of purification performed by man in preparation for 
the fiftieth day and for receiving the Torah. Therefore, the observance of 
the mitzva must accompany us throughout the whole day. 
 
This year we are privileged to enter the fiftieth day of the count from 
within the sanctity of Shabbat. According to the above reasoning, the labor 
of the counting is relevant for every day separately, and therefore the 
approach of the TAZ enhances the importance of the count on the last day, 
when the sanctity of Shabbat prevails, leading into the fiftieth day. 
 
It is known that there was a period of Shabbat that took place before the 
world was created. The Zohar asks why it is written, "For six days G-d did" 

[Shemot 31:17] and not "For in six days G-d did." The answer is simple – the 

six days are part of the act of creation. The only day that is not described 
by the phrase, "And evening came, and morning came..." [Bereishit 1) is 
Shabbat, because there was a Shabbat before the world was created and it is 
therefore not part of the creation. 
 
This year we have the merit of a Shabbat which comes before the time of 
receiving the Torah. The count is sanctified by the nation of Yisrael on its 
final day (with the symbolism based on the mystic spheres of "Malchut 
b'Malchut" – royalty within royalty), and from within the sanctity of the 
Shabbat we receive the Torah on the fiftieth day. 
 

NATURE AND THE TORAH PORTION 
The Prickly Burnet - by Dr. Moshe Raanan, Herzog College and the Jerusalem 
College for Women 
 

"Therefore, I will block your way with 'sirim,' and I will make a fence 
around her, and she will not find her way" [Hoshaya 2:8], from this week's 
Haftorah. 
 

Blocking the Way 
 
The above verse has a parallel between two ways of blocking a path. At first 

we read, "I will block your way with 'sirim,'" and then we are told, "I will 

make a fence around her." However, the word "sirim" means "pots." In this 
article, we will try to identify what kind of "pot" can be used to form an 
obstacle on a path. 
 
This dilemma is explained by assuming that the word sirim refers to a plant 
- the prickly burnet, known in Latin as poterium, which means a pot (and it 
is the source of the word pottery - earthenware). The fruit of this bush has 
the appearance of a tiny jug. The round red-colored fruits of the plant with 
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four cup-shaped leaves at the top are reminiscent of a pot with its cover. 
When the fruits are ripe, their color is also similar to that of pottery. 
Prof. Yehuda Felix suggested that the above verse can be understood as 
corresponding to the practice of Arab farmers (to this day) of surrounding 
their vineyards and fields with hedges made of prickly burnets, which are 
used as the framework on which to build stone fences. 
 

Noisy Flames 
 
The role of the stacks of burnet as a fence is secondary, while the main 
reason for putting the plants out in the open is to dry them so that they 
can be used as fuel for fires. It is written, "While they are like tangled 

thorns ('sirim') and they are intoxicated, they will be consumed like fully 
ripe dried straw" [Nachum 1:10]. The bushes of prickly burnet are gathered 
together in large and tangled piles, and after they have dried "like dry 
straw" they can be used as fuel for a fire. 
 
The role of the prickly burnet as fuel is also seen in the verse, "Like the 
sound of the 'sirim' under a pot, so is the sound of a fool, and this too is 
vanity" [Kohellet 7:6]. The burning prickly burnet makes popping sounds, as 
is written in the Midrash, "The sound of the sirim under a pot – Rabbi Levi 
the son of Rabbi Ze'ira said before he ended his sermon: when all the other 
trees burn they do not make any sound, but the burnet makes noise, declaring 
that it too is a kind of tree." [Kohellet Rabba 7]. 
 
The prickly burnet takes part in the formation of plant communities in the 
region of the Mediterranean Sea. After an area that was wooded, cultivated, 
or populated is abandoned, it becomes covered in a short time with prickly 
burnets. This serves to explain the prophecy, "Its palaces will grow thorns, 
weeds, and thistles in its fortresses, and it will become a home for jackals 
and a place for ostriches" [Yeshayahu 34:13]. The growth of plants typical 
of abandoned areas is a symbol of destruction and exile. Since the forests 
and the thickets were chopped down, broad areas in the hills of Yehuda and 
the Shomron were covered with shrubs, consisting mainly of prickly burnet. 
The extensive use of the burnet as fuel for fires had a deleterious effect 
on the mountainous scenery in Eretz Yisrael, since the burnet plays an 
important role in preventing erosion, while exaggerated removal of this 
plant can lead to destruction of the land. We can see this effect very 
strongly near lime kilns, because large numbers of the burnets around them 
were used as fuel. The ruins of hundreds of kilns of this type can be seen 
throughout the hills of Yehuda and Binyamin. 
 

Harm to Clothing of People on the Move 
 
According to some commentators, the prickly burnet played a role in the  
struggle between Yoav and Avner Ben Ner. "And Yoav went away from David, and 

he sent messengers to Avner Ben Ner and took him out of 'Bor Hassirah,' but 
David did not know" [Shmuel II 3:26]. In the Talmud, it is written, "What is 
Bor Hassirah? Rabbi Abba Bar Kahananeh said, the pit and the burnet led to 
Avner's death" [Sanhedrin 49a]. Rashi explains, "Sirah is a thorn. When 
David cut off the hem of Shaul's cloak in the cave, Avner should have spoken 
well of David, and he should have told Shaul, look how he had pity on you 
and did not kill you when he was with you in the cave. But he did not speak 
up for David, rather he said, perhaps when you passed by the thorns and the 
burnet, one of the thorns was caught in the hem of your cloak and it tore a 
piece out of it." 
 
The burnet thorn is sharp but it is also flexible and does not break easily, 
so that it is quite dangerous for clothing. The fact that its low bushes 
cover wide areas in the Mediterranean and desert-edge scrublands provided 
support for Yoav's speculation. It is true that the burnet is not the only 
thorny plant that is dangerous for people who are walking, as can be seen in 
the Midrash: "The pillar of cloud that went in front of them killed snakes 
and scorpions, burned away burnets, thorns, and boxthorns, leveled out the 
high places and lifted up the low ones." [Tosefta Sotta 4:2]. However, Avner 
wanted to suggest an explanation why Shaul might not have noticed the tear 
in his cloak, and not to blame a plant that was much larger and prominent in 
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the area (such as the boxthorn), which Shaul would almost certainly have 
seen and remembered if it had been there. 
 
(For more information in Hebrew and for pictures, and to regularly receive 
articles about plants and animals linked to the Daf Yomi, write e-mail to: 
raananmoshe1@gmail.com 
 

HOLY AND SECULAR 
A Fully Packed Treasure - by Rabbi Amichai Gordin, Yeshivat Har Etzion 
 

Europe, 1933: The signal was given, and the curtain began to fall on the 
glorious era of Judaism, of a thousand years in Europe. In the winter, the 
infamous Nazi Party came to power in Germany. Half a year later, on the 
twenty-fourth of Elul, the Torah world brought to his final resting place 
the leader of the generation, Rabbi Yisrael Meir Hakohen of Radin, the 
"Chafetz Chaim." These were the first two indications of the beginning of a 
terrible winter for the Jews of Europe. Twelve years later nothing was left 
there at all. 
 
Nobody in the great city of Paris was especially excited when in the middle 
of the holiday of Shavuot an immigrant couple from eastern Europe celebrated 
the circumcision of their son. "This little one will achieve greatness," the 
parents of little Aharon said – Yechiel and Bluma Lichtenstein. And the 
participants responded, "Let you merit raising him for Torah, for a wedding, 
and for good deeds." The world turned topsy-turvy in Paris and in Europe, 
but the blessing was completely fulfilled. 
 
     * * * * * * 
 
"Rabbi Akiva is a fully-packed treasure... 
To what could Rabbi Akiva be compared? 
To a poor man who took a bag and went into the field. 
When he found barley, he cut some and put it into his bag, 
When he found wheat, he cut some and put it into the bag, 
And the same was true for beans and lentils... 
And when he came home, he separated all the different species. 
 
"The same is true of Rabbi Akiva... 
When he became a great scholar – 
He made the entire Torah into separate coins. 
He organized the Midrash of Sifri and Sifra separately, 
And he taught himself and his students..." 
 
     * * * * * * 
 
At first, the Beit Midrash in Yeshivat Har Etzion had the same look as any 

other Beit Midrash. It was filled with benches and "shtenders" – lecterns 
where one could stand while studying. When our mentor Rabbi Lichtenstein 
first arrived he found it hard to find a place for himself. A single lectern 
was not enough for the Rav, he needed a copy of the Shas - the entire Talmud 
- at his side. After some hesitation, he decided to take up a position in 
the middle of the room, near the bima for the Torah reading. There, on the 
bima, there was enough room for his Shas. 
 
Forty years later, in his home, the Rav was forced for health reasons to 
move his bedroom from the second floor to the ground floor. He made one 
condition. He told his wife, "I must have the Shas next to me." He took out 
a tape measure and measured the space. This eased his mind. He said, "There 
is enough room, we can make the move." 
 
The fact that the Rav needed a Shas at his fingertips was related to the 
essence of his unique style of learning. He never studied a passage on its 
own. He studied every element that appeared in the passage, in length, 
breadth, and depth. In the Rav's lectures, he carried us aloft on the wings 
of eagles, and he showed us in a broad and extensive overview all of the 
issues that were linked to the passage. 
 



  12

The Shas served as the wings which carried him aloft, with which he could 
get a bird's eye view of the expanse of the Talmud. When we studied some 
subject with the Rav, he never stopped at the boundaries of the passage 
itself. After he delved deeply into the passage he would lift his gaze and 
check where the same issues appeared in other places. 
 
When the Rav taught the subject of cooking on Shabbat, he first checked in 
depth the seven places where the halacha touched on the subject of cooking. 
When we studied with the Rav about cancelling the validity of a marriage 
ceremony, he reviewed for us five additional places which discuss the 
cancellation of a halachic process. The Rav never stopped at the boundaries 
of the current passage. 
 
And that explains why tens of thousands of copies of the Rav's books on the 
tractates of the Talmud were sold. His unique and wonderful ability to show 
an orderly and clear picture of a passage was a breakthrough in the world of 
yeshiva studies. His books can be found in many varied Batei Midrash. The 
Rav's books are in all the Zionist yeshivot and they can be found (sometimes 
underneath the table) in the Chareidi yeshivot too. 
 
We are in the habit of feeling inferior to the Chareidi yeshivot. We tend to 
think that great thinkers of the generation only appear among the Chareidim. 
The books of Rav Lichtenstein show that we do not have to be ashamed. Just 
as Rabbi Akiva in his generation, so our rabbi is also great. He was a 
fully-packed treasure. 
 
From the time that the Rambam wrote his introduction to the tractates of 
"Taharot" (ritual purity), I did not see any book which reviewed in detail 
the learned approach to this topic in an organized and foundational way, 
until Rav Lichtenstein's book on the subject appeared. His organized and 
methodical approach gave him the ability to accomplish what many great and 
prominent rabbis before him did not succeed in doing. Due to the overview 
that the Rav had, he was able to create a full world of concepts that was 
wonderfully organized and structured, where no such world existed before. 
 
     * * * * * * 
 
"The heart of that man with respect to the Talmud was so startling that 
whoever looked in detail at his words and the depths of his study would 
almost be wont to say, 'No such king ever existed before him' [Melachim II 
23:25], in his customs and in his path." [The Rambam in the introduction to 
his commentary on the Mishna, writing about his great teacher, Rabbi Yosef 
Ibn Migash.] 
 
For reactions and comments: benkodesh@gmail.com 
 

THE TABLE OF THE KINGS 
National Unity? - by Bar-on Dasberg 
 
In each article in this series we deal with some aspect of a single chapter 
of the book of Melachim. 
 

(Melachim I 15) 
 
Some people feel that the book of Melachim writes favorably about the kings 
of Yehuda in an attempt to hide criticism that was written later in Divrei 
Hayamim. This is a difficult claim, in that it assumes that the prophet who 
wrote Melachim owed his allegiance to the king and not to the Almighty. 
 
This chapter of Melachim shows that the opposite is true. The book of 
Melachim has only criticism for Aviyam, the King of Yehuda, while Divrei 
Hayamim gives praise to his speech and for his victory. On the other hand, 
the book of Melachim has only praise for Assa, while Divrei Hayamim has 
strong criticism for his political actions and for his personal life. But if 
so, what are the real general guidelines for each of these two books? 
 
For the entire length of Melachim, there is not one prophecy that promotes a 
unification of the two kingdoms, Yehuda and Yisrael. This gives a picture of 
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separation as a desired goal. Therefore Aviyam's speech criticizing Yeravam 
for splitting the nation does not appear in Melachim. On the other hand, 
Divrei Hayamim views the separation in a bad light and criticizes Assa for 
deepening the split and causing a regional war. 
 
Perhaps Yirmiyahu, who wrote the book of Melachim, is interested in the 
perspective of the destruction, where the association with the Kingdom of 
Yisrael drew Yehuda into a situation of physical and spiritual destruction. 
Divrei Hayamim, which was written in the days of the return to Zion, is 
upset that Yisrael did not join Yehuda in the redemption. This is not a 
contradiction but rather two different legitimate points of view. 
 

* * * My book "Katzar V'Lashulchan," a collection of articles that appeared 
in this bulletin, has just been published (in Hebrew). It can be found in 
the Steimatzky bookshops. 
 

RIDDLE OF THE WEEK 
by Yoav Shelosberg, Director of "Quiz and Experience" 
 

Bamidbar 
I am the father of the next tribe. 

And a "son" with "my father" but with the beginning removed 
is also the name of the original tribe (switching aleph and ayin). 

What is this about? 
 

Last week's riddle – for the portion of Behar. The riddle was: The Way of 
Twenty-six is a book and also gives the date the author passed away. Who is 
the author, and what is the book? 
 
The book is "Derech Hashem" by the Ramchal, Rabbi Moshe Chaim Luzzatto. 
Hashem is the name of G-d, which has a numerical value of 26. The Ramchal 
passed away on the twenty-sixth of Iyar, 5507 (1747) – 268 years ago. 
 
     * * * * * * 
 

Do you have a bar/bat mitzva coming up? Are you looking for a special quiz? 
To order: www.hidonim.com 

 
e-mail: info@hidonim.com 
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